Dear brothers and sisters in Christ:

The day has come! The final payment on the loan for the Family Life Center will be made this month and we celebrate God’s faithfulness in completing this obligation. We have been talking about this day for a long time. We have been praying and yearning for this day for a long time. We have been hoping for this day for a long time; remembering that “faith is the assurance of things hoped for, the conviction of things not seen.” 

It is a big deal.

Two things I would like to encourage as we anticipate the big celebration on August 19:

1. Spend time in prayer remembering the journey of this congregation over the last generation. Think about the courage it took to embark on this project; yes, it is a building, but it is a tool for a wide variety of ministries that have touched lives for Christ. Think about the stretch it was to make this commitment. Think about the lives of those faithful members who participated in the decisions, participated in the “Building To Serve” campaigns, and who rejoiced at seeing the vision come to fruition. Give thanks for all the visitors who have been blessed by the hospitality of this congregation extended through programs and activities in the FLC.

2. If you have not already, please begin prayerfully developing a special thank offering to be made at the time of the celebration. My family is setting aside funds in addition to our regular offering to contribute in gratitude for God’s blessing us with the privilege of being a part of his mission here. The practice of setting aside funds for a special offering is advised in 2 Corinthians 9, where Paul wrote to the congregation urging them “to arrange in advance for this bountiful gift that you have promised, so that it may be ready as a voluntary gift and not as an extortion.” He goes on to say, 

The point is this: the one who sows sparingly will also reap sparingly, and the one who sows bountifully will also reap bountifully. Each of you must give as you have made up your mind, not reluctantly or under compulsion, for God loves a cheerful giver. And God is able to provide you with every blessing in abundance, so that by always having enough of everything, you may share abundantly in every good work.

I want to be clear: yes, the church can use the money. We are stretching to support the ministries we have discerned God calling us to undertake. That said, however, the church’s need is not the driving reason to make this offering: thankfulness to God for his blessing is the purpose. 

This is the last time we will talk about the repayment of the loan in future tense; from here on out, it will be a remembrance and part of our history.

To that point: we are at the beginning of a new era in Chula Vista Presbyterian Church. I know I have been harping on this, but it bears repeating. It is more than wishful thinking. 

God has begun a new chapter for us. How do we know? Angie’s ordination and call was one marker of it. Albert Lopez coming on board to help lead Daybreak worship is another. The participation of Preschool families in the life and mission of the church is a third. The request from Mother’s Morning Out families for Bible-centric curriculum is a fourth. Bible studies taking on a life of their own is a fifth. The participation and guiding work of Nicasio Rojas in the agreement for shared ministry between San Diego Presbytery and the Presbytery of the Northwest Border is a sixth. In each of these events, we have seen God glorified, praised and proclaimed. 

All in all this is a wonderful time to be a part of God’s work in Chula Vista Presbyterian Church.


220th General Assembly of the Presbyterian Church (U.S.A.).

I wish the same could be said for our denomination. 
The Stated Clerk of our General Assembly released statistics for the 2011 year.  During 2011, the Presbyterian Church (USA) lost 63,804 members to bring our total membership down to 1,952,287 - the first time we have been under 2 million.  We organized 18 new churches, dissolved 75 churches, and dismissed 21 churches.  We have some big adaptive challenges that need to be addressed.  You can read the article online at http://www.pcusa.org/news/2012/6/21/stated-clerk-releases-pcusa-2011-statistics/.
To put this in perspective, the Presbyterian Church has lost members every year since 1965. At that point, there were 4.5 million members. 

The reason why this information has come to light and the reason I bring it to your attention is because the General Assembly of the Presbyterian Church (U.S.A.) just concluded its biennial (every other year) meeting. This eight-day meeting is where commissioners and advisory delegates from 173 presbyteries from across the United States gather to vote and direct the denomination’s mission and ministry.

So, what is being done? In short, the best description of this General Assembly is that it voted life to persevere in attempts to preserve the status quo, denying the reality that the status quo is a rapid implosion and explosion. It is an implosion because the finances are unsustainable and it is an explosion because congregations are petitioning to transfer out at an increasing rate. We have included in this Celtic an article by Clark Cowden detailing how the Assembly handled business that would have allowed experiments for change – in short, the Assembly said no. More important, however, is his analysis of the options that are currently before San Diego Presbytery. These will be the talking points of our conversation going forward for the next couple of years.
It is an interesting dichotomy: locally, we are seeing new growth and new hope; nationally, we are seeing clawing attempts to hold onto a way of operating that everyone agrees is dying. I praise God that I am here doing what we are doing.

Your brother in Christ,


Bob Davis

